AN ORDINANCE 2016-09-29-0741

AUTHORIZING A PROFESSIONAL SERVICES AGREEMENT WITH SEABURY AIRLINE PLANNING GROUP, LLC IN AN AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED \$650,000.00, FOR DOMESTIC AND INTERNATIONAL AIR SERVICE DEVELOPMENT SERVICES FOR THE SAN ANTONIO INTERNATIONAL AIRPORT.

* * * * * *

WHEREAS, in order to attract new routes of airlines or to expand current service, the City issued a Request for Proposals (RFP) for air service development services in June 2016; and

WHEREAS, the City received three responses to the RFP and an Evaluation Committee comprised of representatives from the Aviation Department, the San Antonio Chamber of Commerce, and the Airport Advisory Commission evaluated the proposals, and recommends awarding a professional services agreement to Seabury Airline Planning Group, LLC; and

WHEREAS, it is now necessary to authorize the execution of a Professional Services Agreement with Seabury Airline Planning Group, LLC in an amount not to exceed \$130,000.00 each year for a three year primary term and two, one-year extension options; NOW THEREFORE,

BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF SAN ANTONIO:

SECTION 1. The terms and conditions of a Professional Services Agreement with Seabury Airline Planning Group, LLC (Seabury) in an amount not to exceed \$650,000.00 for air services development for the San Antonio International Airport, are approved. The City Manager, or her designee, is authorized to execute the Agreement, a copy of which, in substantially final form, is set out in **Exhibit 1**.

SECTION 2. Funding in the amount of \$130,000.00 for this Ordinance is available in Fund 51001000, Cost Center 3305010004, and General Ledger 5201040.

SECTION 3. Payment in the amount up to \$130,000.00 is authorized to Seabury and should be encumbered with a purchase order.

SECTION 4. Additional funding for this Ordinance and payment up to \$520,000.00 is contingent upon City Council approval of subsequent budgets for the duration of the contract terms.

SECTION 5. The financial allocations in this Ordinance are subject to approval by the Director of Finance, City of San Antonio. The Director of Finance, may, subject to concurrence by the City Manager or the City Manager's designee, correct allocations to specific SAP Fund Numbers, SAP Project Definitions, SAP WBS Elements, SAP Internal Orders, SAP Fund Centers, SAP

KRH 09/29/16 Item No. 25

Cost Centers, SAP Functional Areas, SAP Funds Reservation Document Numbers, and SAP GL Accounts as necessary to carry out the purpose of this Ordinance.

SECTION 6. This Ordinance shall be effective immediately upon the receipt of eight affirmative votes; otherwise, it is effective ten days after passage.

PASSED and APPROVED this 29th day of September, 2016.

M A Y O R

Ivy R. Taylor

ATTEST:

cicia M. Vacek, City Clerk

APPROVED AS TO FORM:

City Attorney

Agenda Item:	25 (in consent vote: 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 25, 26, 27, 28, 29, 30, 31, 33, 34, 35, 36, 37, 38, 39, 40, 42A, 42B, 43A, 43B, 43C, 43D)							
Date:	09/29/2016							
Time:	09:18:41 AM							
Vote Type:	Motion to Approve							
Description:	An Ordinance authorizing a professional service agreement with Seabury Airline Planning Group LLC in an amount not-to-exceed \$650,000.00 for consultant services to provide domestic and international air service development services for the San Antonio International Airport for a three-year term with two, one-year renewal options. [Carlos Contreras, Assistant City Manager; Noel T. Jones, Director, Aviation]				international ear term with			
Result:	Passed							
Voter	Group	Not Present	Yea	Nay	Abstain	Motion	Second	
Ivy R. Taylor	Mayor		x	(-				
Roberto C. Treviño	District 1		x					
Alan Warrick	District 2		х				x	
Rebecca Viagran	District 3		x					
Rey Saldaña	District 4		x					
Shirley Gonzales	District 5	х						
Ray Lopez	District 6	х						
Cris Medina	District 7		x					
Ron Nirenberg	District 8		x					
Joe Krier	District 9	x						
Michael Gallagher	District 10		x			x		

EXHIBIT 1

PROFESSIONAL SERVICES AGREEMENT FOR AIR SERVICE DEVELOPMENT & AIRLINE ANALYSIS CONSULTANT FOR THE SAN ANTONIO AIRPORT SYSTEM

This Agreement is made and entered into by and between the City of San Antonio (hereinafter referred to as "City"), a Texas Municipal Corporation acting by and through its City Manager, and Seabury Airline Planning Group, LLC (hereinafter referred to as "Consultant") by and through its designated officer(s) pursuant to its by-laws or a resolution of its Board of Directors, both of which may be referred to herein collectively as the "Parties".

Table of Contents

Article	Page Number
I.DEFINITIONS	2
II.PERIOD OF SERVICE	3
III.SCOPE OF SERVICES	3
IV.PROJECT WORK REQUEST PROCESS	3
V.COORDINATION WITH THE CITY	4
VI.COMPENSATION	4
VII.OWNERSHIP AND RETENTION OF DOCUMENTS	7
VIII.TERMINATION OF AGREEMENT	8
IX.SUSPENSION OF WORK UNDER AGREEMENT	11
X.INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS	12
XI.INDEMNIFICATION	14
XII.CONSULTANT'S LIABILITY AND STANDARD OF CARE	15
XIII.CONSULTANT'S WARRANTY UNDER THE	16
XIV.ASSIGNMENT OF RIGHTS OR DUTIES	16
XV.INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR	17
XVI.EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY AND NON-DISCRIMIN	ATION 17
XVII. AMENDMENTS	17

XVIII.	NOTICES	17
XIX.CO	NFLICTS OF INTEREST	18
XX.AIRI	PORT SECURITY	18
XXI.CO	NTRACT CONSTRUCTION	19
XXII.	FAMILIARITY WITH LAW AND CONTRACT TERMS	19
XXIII.	APPLICABLE LAW	19
XXIV.	VENUE	20
XXV.	SEVERABILITY	20
XXVI.	FORCE MAJEURE	20
XXVII.	SUCCESSORS	20
XXVIII.	NON-WAIVER OF PERFORMANCE	20
XXIX.	PARAGRAPH HEADINGS	21
XXX.	LEGAL AUTHORITY	21
XXXI.	CERTIFICATION REGARDING DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION,	21
XXXII.	ENTIRE AGREEMENT	21
EXHIBIT	1 SCOPE OF SERVICES	23
EXHIBIT	2 PRICE SCHEDULE	26
EXHIBIT RI	3 AVIATION DEPARTMENT CONSULTANT AND CONTRACTOR EIMBURSABLE EXPENSE POLICY	28
EXHIBIT CLAUSE:	4 FEDERAL AVIATION ADMINISTRATION MANDATED CONTRAC	T 40

IN CONSIDERATION of the mutual covenants, terms, conditions, privileges and obligations herein contained, City and Consultant do hereby agree as follows:

I. DEFINITIONS

As used in this Agreement, the following terms shall have meanings as set out below:

1.1 "Director" means the director of the City's Aviation Department

- 1.2 "Project" means the provision of domestic and international air service development and airline analysis services to the San Antonio Airport System as more fully set out in Article III. Scope of Services.
- 1.3 "SAT" means San Antonio International Airport.

II. PERIOD OF SERVICE

- 2.1 The term of this Agreement shall commence upon its approval by the San Antonio City Council and the execution by both parties and shall remain in full force and effect for a period of three (3) years, unless otherwise terminated in accordance with the terms of this Agreement. The City shall retain an option to extend this Agreement for two additional one year periods. The Director shall have the authority to exercise such options at his discretion without City Council action.
- 2.2 If funding for the entire contract amount is not appropriated at the time this Agreement is entered into, City retains the right to terminate this Agreement at the expiration of each of City's budget periods, and any subsequent contract period is subject to and contingent upon such appropriation.

III. SCOPE OF SERVICES

- 3.1 Consultant, in consideration for the compensation herein provided, as outlined in **Article VI**. Compensation, shall render the required professional services in connection with the Project, as more specifically outlined in Exhibit 1, Scope of Services.
- 3.2 Consultant shall complete all Project work within the Scope of Services in compliance with this Agreement, and agrees to staff the Project with sufficient necessary, qualified personnel to the Project, in order not to delay or disrupt the progress of the Project. Time is of the essence.
- 3.3 All work performed and reports and deliverables required pursuant to this Agreement shall be in compliance with all laws, rules, regulations and FAA Advisory Circulars.
- 3.4 All services and work performed under this Agreement must be conducted in full conformance with the Texas Occupations Code. Persons retained by Consultant to perform work pursuant to this Agreement shall be employees or subcontractors of Consultant.

IV. PROJECT WORK REQUEST PROCESS

- 4.1 When City requires Consultant's services, City shall notify Consultant of the need for services in writing (which writing may be in email format).
- 4.2 Consultant shall prepare and submit to City a proposal for the desired services which will include at a minimum scope, and an estimate of project cost based on the Price Schedule agreed upon in Exhibit 2, which project cost may be a lump sum or a not to exceed rate based on hourly charges.

- 4.3 Once Consultant and City reach mutual agreement as to scope, staffing, scheduling and cost, the City shall issue a finalized proposal ("Finalized Proposal") to be executed by both parties evidencing the agreed to scope and costs.
- 4.4 The Director, or his designee, has the authority to execute Finalized Proposals on behalf of the City so long as such Finalized Proposal does not exceed the total contract value.
- 4.5 Consultant shall not proceed with services until after a Finalized Proposal has been executed and Consultant receives a notice to proceed. Any services provided or expenses incurred prior to receiving a notice to proceed or after the expiration of this Agreement or a particular Final Proposal will be at Consultant's sole risk and expense and may not be reimbursable by City.
- 4.6 Each Finalized Proposal shall be attached hereto and incorporated herein for all purposes. Each Finalized Proposal shall be labeled and identified in numerical order.
- 4.7 Consultant shall not invoice for any work associated with the development of a proposal for services and its negotiation.

V. COORDINATION WITH THE CITY

- 5.1 Consultant shall hold periodic conferences with Director or his designee, so that the Project, as developed, shall have the full benefit of City's experience, and knowledge of existing needs and facilities, and be consistent with the City's current policies and standards.
- 5.2 The Director or his designee shall act on behalf of City with respect to the work performed under this Agreement, and shall have complete authority to transmit instructions, receive information, and interpret and define City's policies and decisions with respect to materials, equipment elements and systems pertinent to Consultant's services.
- 5.3 City shall provide written notice to the Consultant of any errors or omissions discovered in the Consultant's services, or performance, or of any development that affects the scope or timing of Consultant's services.
- 5.4 City promptly will give written notice to Consultant whenever City observes, discovers or otherwise becomes aware of any defect in Consultant's services, or any development that affects the scope or timing of Consultant's services.

VI. COMPENSATION

- 6.1 For and in consideration of the services to be rendered by Consultant, City shall pay Consultant the not to exceed fee set forth in this Article VI, Compensation. Nothing contained in this Agreement shall require City to pay for any unsatisfactory work, as determined solely by Director, or for work that is not in compliance with the terms of this Agreement. City shall not be required to make any payments to Consultant at any time Consultant is in default under this Agreement.
- 6.2 The total compensation for all work to be performed by Consultant as fully defined in the Scope of Services, to include all travel and other expenses, shall not exceed **Six Hundred Fifty Thousand and 00/100 U.S. Dollars (\$ 650,000.00)**. Consultant acknowledges that such not to exceed fee shall be

sufficient compensation for all services, travel and other expense to be performed pursuant to or associated with the Scope of Services.

- 6.3 Only amounts specifically set forth in a particular Finalized Proposal may be invoiced hereunder.
- 6.4 Consultant shall submit an invoice to City for services provided at the completion of the work performed pursuant to a particular Finalized Proposal. . Invoices must be for work actually performed and actual travel and other allowable expenses incurred and not previously invoiced. In the event a Finalized Proposal is a not to exceed amount based on hourly billings, the invoice must show: a) the task(s) performed, b) travel and other expenses with supporting documentation attached; and c) the total amount due for tasks, travel and allowable expenses. Consultant must invoice separately for each Finalized Proposal. Allowable travel and other expenses shall be invoiced at the actual cost incurred without markup and must be in compliance with the Aviation Department Consultant and Contractor Reimbursable Expense Policy to be eligible for reimbursement. City reserves the right to request such additional information as the City deems necessary to support the invoiced charges. City shall pay all undisputed amounts due under this Agreement within 30 days of receipt of a properly addressed invoice. Payment is deemed to be made on the date of mailing of the check or electronic fund transfer.
- 6.5 Consultant shall adhere to the Aviation Department Consultant and Contractor Reimbursable Expense Policy, attached hereto as Exhibit 3, governing expenditures.
- Consultant shall, within ten (10) days following receipt of compensation from City, pay all bills for services performed and furnished by others, in connection with the Project and the performance of the work, and shall, if requested, provide City with evidence of such payment. Consultant's failure to make payments within such time shall constitute a material breach of this Agreement, unless Consultant is able to demonstrate to City bona fide disputes associated with the unpaid sub-consultant and its services. Consultant shall include a provision in each of its sub-agreements imposing the same payment obligations on the sub-consultants as are applicable to Consultant hereunder, and if City so requests, shall provide copies of such payments by Consultant to City. If Consultant has failed to make payment promptly to the sub-consultant for the Services for which City has made payment to Consultant, City shall be entitled to withhold payment to Consultant to the extent necessary to protect City.
- 6.7 Consultant warrants that title to all services covered by an invoice will pass to City no later than the time of payment. Consultant further warrants that, upon submittal of an invoice, all services for which invoices have been previously issued and payments received from City shall, to the best of Consultant's knowledge, information and belief, be free and clear of liens, claims, security interests or encumbrance in favor of Consultant or other persons or entities making a claim by reason of having provided labor or services relating to this Agreement. CONSULTANT SHALL INDEMNIFY AND HOLD CITY HARMLESS FROM ANY LIENS, CLAIMS, SECURITY INTEREST OR ENCUMBRANCES FILED BY ANYONE CLAIMING BY, THROUGH OR UNDER THE ITEMS COVERED BY PAYMENTS MADE BY CITY TO CONSULTANT
- 6.8 City may withhold compensation to such extent as may be necessary, in City's opinion, to protect City from damage or loss for which Consultant is responsible, because of:
 - 6.8.1 delays in the performance of Consultant's work;
 - 6.8.2 third-party claims filed or reasonable evidence indicating probable filing of such claims unless security acceptable to City is provided by Consultant;

- 6.8.3 failure of Consultant to make payments properly to sub-consultants or vendors for labor, materials or equipment;
- 6.8.4 reasonable evidence that Consultant's work cannot be completed for the amount unpaid under this Agreement;
- 6.8.5 damage to City;
- 6.8.6 persistent failure by Consultant to carry out the performance of its services in accordance with this Agreement; or
- 6.8.7 accrued liquidated damages in excess of the total amount of capacity remaining on the not to exceed contract amount under the Agreement.
- 6.9 When the above reasons for withholding are removed or remedied by Consultant, compensation of the amount withheld will be made within a reasonable time. City shall not be deemed in default by reason of withholding compensation as provided for in this article.
 - 6.9.1 Acceptance of final compensation by Consultant shall constitute a waiver of claims except those previously made in writing and identified by Consultant as unsettled at the time of final application for compensation.
 - 6.9.2 Consultant agrees to maintain adequate books, payrolls and records satisfactory to City in connection with any and all Services performed hereunder. Consultant agrees to retain all such books, payrolls and records (including data stored in computer) for a period of not less than four (4) years after completion of Services. At all reasonable times, City and its duly authorized representatives shall have access to all personnel of Consultant and all such books, payrolls and records, and shall have the right to audit same.
- 6.10 Right to Audit. The Consultant will provide supporting evidence necessary to substantiate charges related to the Agreement and allow the City to access Consultant's "records" associated with this Agreement. Consultant's "records" shall be made available within two weeks of the written request for open inspection, audit, and/or reproduction during normal business working hours. Such audits may be performed by a City's representative or an outside representative engaged by City. The City or its designee may conduct such audits or inspections throughout the term of this Agreement and for a period of three years after final payment or longer if required by law. The City's representatives may (without limitation) conduct verifications such as verifying information and amounts through interviews and written confirmations with Consultant's employees, field and agency labor, subcontractors, and vendors.
 - 6.10.1 Consultant's "records" as referred to in this Agreement shall include any and all information, materials and data of every kind and character, including without limitation, records, books, papers, documents, subscriptions, recordings, agreements, purchase orders, leases, contracts, commitments, arrangements, notes, daily diaries, reports, drawings, receipts, vouchers and memoranda, and any and all other agreements, sources of information and matters that may in the City's judgment have any bearing on or pertain to any matters, rights, duties or obligations under or covered by this Agreement. Such records shall include (hard copy, as well as computer readable data if it can be made available), written policies and procedures; time sheets; payroll registers; payroll records; cancelled payroll checks; subcontract files (including proposals of successful and unsuccessful bidders, bid recaps, negotiation notes, etc.); original bid estimates;

estimating work sheets; correspondence; change order files (including documentation covering negotiated settlements); back charge logs and supporting documentation; invoices and related payment documentation; general ledger, and any other Consultant records which may have a bearing on matters of interest to the City in connection with the Consultant's dealings with the City.

- 6.10.2 Consultant shall require all payees (examples of payees include subcontractors, material suppliers, insurance carriers, etc.) to comply with the provisions of this article by ensuring that the City's right to audit requirements set forth herein are contained in a written contract between Consultant and payee. Consultant will ensure that the City has the same right to audit all payees that it has to audit Consultant under the terms of this Agreement.
- 6.10.3 City's authorized representative or designee shall have reasonable access to the Consultant's facilities, shall be allowed to interview all current or former employees to discuss matters pertinent to the performance of this Agreement, in order to conduct audits in compliance with this article.

VII. OWNERSHIP AND RETENTION OF DOCUMENTS

- 7.1 Any and all documents, papers, records, writings, data, media or information in whatever form and character created by Consultant pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement and pertinent to the services rendered hereunder, (hereinafter "Documents") shall be the exclusive property of City; and such Documents shall not be the subject of any copyright or proprietary claim by Consultant. Consultant understands and acknowledges that as the exclusive owner of any and all Documents, City has the right to use all Documents as City desires, without restriction and that City will be providing reports developed pursuant to this Agreement to the FAA.
- 7.2 Consultant agrees and covenants to protect any and all proprietary rights of City in any materials provided to Consultant. Such protection of proprietary rights by Consultant shall include, but not be limited to, the inclusion in any copy intended for publication of copyright mark reserving all rights to City. Additionally, any materials provided to Consultant by City shall not be released to any third party without the consent of City and shall be returned intact to City upon termination or completion of this Agreement or if instructed to do so by the Director.
- 7.3 Consultant hereby assigns to City all statutory and common law copyrights to any copyrightable work that, in part or in whole, was produced from this Agreement, including all equitable rights. No reports, maps, documents or other copyrightable works, produced in whole or in part by this Agreement, shall be subject of an application for copyright by Consultant. All reports, maps, project logos, drawings or other copyrightable work produced under this Agreement shall become the property of City (excluding any instrument of services, unless otherwise specified herein). Consultant shall, at its own expense, defend all suits or proceedings instituted against City and pay any award of damages or loss resulting from an injunction against City, insofar as the same are based on any claim that materials or work provided under this Agreement constitute an infringement of any patent, trade secret, trademark, copyright or other intellectual property rights.
- 7.4 All of the Consultant's documentary work product reports and correspondence to City under this Agreement shall be the property of the City and, upon completion of this Agreement; such documentary work product shall be promptly delivered to City in a reasonably organized form, without restriction on its future use by City. The above notwithstanding, the Consultant shall retain all rights previously held in

any standard drawing details, designs, specifications, databases, computer software and any other proprietary information it may provide pursuant to this Agreement, whether or not such proprietary information was modified during the course of providing the services hereunder. The Consultant may retain for its files any copies of documents it chooses to retain and may use Consultant's work product as it deems fit. Any materially significant work product lost or destroyed by the Consultant shall be replaced or reproduced at the Consultant's non-reimbursable, sole cost.

- 7.5 Upon completion or termination of the Project, or upon request by the City, all documents and information, in whatever form, given to, prepared or assembled by the Consultant in connection with its performance of its duties under this Agreement shall become the sole property of the City and shall be delivered at no cost to the City without restriction on future use. The City shall have free and immediate access to all such information at all times during the term of this Agreement with the right to make and retain copies documents, notes and data, whether or not the Project has been completed. Prior to surrender of the documents and information, Consultant may make copies of any and all documents for its files, at its sole cost and expense.
- 7.6 The Consultant agrees to maintain all books, records and reports required under this Agreement for a period of not less than four (4) years after final payment is made and all pending matters are closed. In addition, the Consultant shall maintain an acceptable cost accounting system during the term of this Agreement. The Consultant agrees to provide the City, the Federal Aviation Administration and the Comptroller General of the United States, or any of their duly authorized representatives, access to any books, documents, papers and records of the Consultant which are directly pertinent to this Agreement for the purpose of making audit, examination, excerpts and transcriptions.
- 7.7 Consultant shall notify City, immediately, in the event Consultant receives any requests for information from a third party, which pertain to the documentation and records referenced herein. Consultant understands and agrees that City will process and handle all such requests.

VIII. TERMINATION OF AGREEMENT

8.1 Termination Without Cause.

- 8.1.1 This Agreement may be terminated by City without cause, prior to Director giving Consultant written Notice to Proceed, should Director, in his sole discretion, determine that it is not in City's best interest to proceed with this Agreement. Such notice shall be provided in accordance with the notice provisions contained in this Agreement, and shall be effective immediately upon delivery to the Consultant.
- 8.1.2 This Agreement may be terminated by the City at any time after issuance of the Director's Notice to Proceed, either for the City's convenience or because of Consultant's failure to fulfill the contract obligations. Upon receipt of such notice services shall be immediately discontinued (unless the notice directs otherwise) and all materials as may have been accumulated in performing this Agreement, whether completed or in progress, delivered to the City.
- 8.1.3 If the termination is for the convenience of the City, and following inspection and acceptance of Consultant's services properly performed prior to the effective date of termination an equitable adjustment in the contract price shall be made. Consultant shall not, however, be entitled to lost or anticipated profit on unperformed services, should City choose to exercise its option to terminate, nor shall Consultant be entitled to compensation for any unnecessary or

unapproved work, performed during time between the issuance of the City's notice of termination and the actual termination date.

- 8.1.4 If the termination is due to Consultant's failure to fulfill its obligations, the City may take over the work and prosecute the same to completion by contract or otherwise. In such case, the Consultant shall be liable to the City for any additional cost occasioned to the City thereby.
- 8.1.5 If, after notice of termination for failure to fulfill contract obligations, it is determined that the Consultant had not so failed, the termination shall be deemed to have been effected for the convenience of the City. In such event, an equitable adjustment in the contract price shall be made as provided in paragraph 8.1.3 of this clause.
- 8.1.6 The rights and remedies of the City provided in this clause are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or under this Agreement.
- 8.1.7 This Agreement may be terminated by the Consultant, at any time after issuance of the Director's Notice to Proceed, upon ninety (90) calendar days written notice provided in accordance with the Notice provisions contained in this Agreement.
- 8.2 <u>Defaults With Opportunity for Cure.</u> Should Consultant fail, as determined by the Director, to satisfactorily perform the duties set out in **Article III**. Scope of Services; or comply with any covenant herein required, such failure shall be considered an Event of Default. In such event, the City shall deliver written notice of said default, in accordance with the notice provisions contained in this Agreement, specifying the specific Events of Default and the action necessary to cure such defaults. Consultant shall have ten (10) calendar days after receipt of the written notice to cure such default. If Consultant fails to cure the default within such cure period, or take steps reasonably calculated to cure such default, City shall have the right, without further notice, to terminate this Agreement in whole or in part as City deems appropriate, and to contract with another Consultant to complete the work required by this Agreement. City shall also have the right to offset the cost of said new agreement with a new Consultant against Consultant's future or unpaid invoice(s), subject to any statutory or legal duty, if any, on the part of City to mitigate its losses.
- 8.3 <u>Termination For Cause</u>. Upon the occurrence of one (1) or more of the following events, and following written notice to Consultant given in accordance with the notice provisions contained in this Agreement, City may immediately terminate this Agreement, in whole or in part, "for cause":
 - 8.3.1 Consultant makes, directly or indirectly through its employees or representatives, any material misrepresentation or provides any materially misleading information to City in connection with this Agreement or its performance hereunder; or
 - 8.3.2 Consultant violates or materially fails to perform any covenant, provision, obligation, term or condition of a material nature contained in this Agreement, except those events of default for which an opportunity to cure is provided herein; or
 - 8.3.3 Consultant fails to cure, or initiate steps reasonably calculated to cure, a default, within the time period required for cure; or
 - 8.3.4 Consultant violates any rule, regulation or law to which Consultant is bound or shall be bound under the terms of this Agreement; or

- 8.3.5 Consultant attempts the sale, transfer, pledge, conveyance or assignment of this Agreement contrary to the terms of the Agreement; or
- 8.3.6 Consultant ceases to do business as a going concern; makes an assignment for the benefit of creditors; admits in writing its inability to pay debts as they become due; files a petition in bankruptcy or has an involuntary bankruptcy petition filed against it (except in connection with a reorganization under which the business of such party is continued and performance of all its obligations under this Agreement shall continue) and such petition is not dismissed within forty-five (45) days of filing; or if a receiver, trustee or liquidator is appointed for it, or its joint venture entity, or any substantial part of Consultant's assets or properties.
- 8.4 <u>Termination By Law.</u> If any state or federal law or regulation is enacted or promulgated which prohibits the performance of any of the duties herein, or, if any law is interpreted to prohibit such performance, this Agreement shall automatically terminate as of the effective date of such prohibition.
- 8.5 Orderly Transfer Following Termination. Regardless of how this Agreement is terminated, Consultant shall effect an orderly transfer to City or to such person(s) or firm(s) as the City may designate, at no additional cost to City. Upon the effective date of expiration or termination of this Agreement, Consultant shall cease all operations of work being performed by Consultant, or any of its subcontractors, pursuant to this Agreement. All completed or partially completed documents, papers, records, charts, reports, and any other materials or information produced, or provided to Consultant, in connection with the services rendered by Consultant under this Agreement, regardless of storage medium, shall be transferred to City. Such record transfer shall be completed within thirty (30) calendar days of the termination date and shall be completed at Consultant's sole cost and expense. Payment of compensation due or to become due to Consultant is conditioned upon delivery of all such documents.
- 8.6 Any documents prepared in association with this Agreement shall be delivered to City as a precondition to final payment.
- 8.7 City, as a public entity, has a duty to document the expenditure of public funds. Consultant acknowledges this duty imposed upon the City. Consultant further acknowledges that the failure of Consultant substantially to comply with the submittal of the statements and documents, as required herein, shall constitute a waiver by Consultant of any portion of the fee for which Consultant did not supply such necessary statements and/or documents
- 8.8 <u>Claims for Outstanding Fees.</u> Within forty-five (45) calendar days of the effective date of completion, or termination or expiration of this Agreement, Consultant shall submit to City its claims, in detail, for the monies owed by City for services performed under this Agreement through the effective date of termination. Failure by Consultant to submit its claims within said forty-five (45) calendar days shall negate any liability on the part of City and constitute a Waiver by Consultant of any and all right or claims to collect moneys that Consultant may rightfully be otherwise entitled to for services performed pursuant to this Agreement.
- 8.9 <u>Termination not sole remedy.</u> In no event shall City's action of terminating this Agreement, whether for cause or otherwise, be deemed an election of City's remedies, nor shall such termination limit, in any way, at law or at equity, City's right to seek damages from or otherwise pursue Consultant for any default hereunder or other action.

IX. SUSPENSION OF WORK UNDER AGREEMENT

- 9.1 <u>Right of City to Suspend.</u> City may suspend this Agreement for any reason, with or without cause upon the issuance of written Notice of Suspension in accordance with the Notice provisions contained in this Agreement. Such suspension shall take effect upon the date specified in such notice. The Notice of Suspension will set out the reason(s) for the suspension and the anticipated duration of the suspension, but will in no way guarantee the total number of days of suspension.
- 9.2 <u>Consultant's Right to Terminate In Event of Suspension of Agreement.</u> In the event such suspension exceeds one hundred and twenty (120) calendar days, Consultant shall have the right to terminate this Agreement. Consultant may exercise this right to terminate by issuing a written Notice of Termination to the City, delivered in accordance with the Notice provisions contained in this Agreement after the expiration of one hundred and twenty (120) calendar days from the effective date of the suspension. Termination pursuant to this paragraph shall become effective immediately upon receipt of said written notice by City and such termination shall be subject to all the requirements set out in **Paragraphs 8.5 and 8.6** above, related to the Orderly Transfer and Fee Payment.
- 9.3 Procedures Upon Receipt of Notice of Suspension.
 - 9.3.1 Upon receipt of a notice of suspension and prior to the effective date of the suspension, Consultant shall, unless otherwise directed, immediately begin to phase-out and discontinue all services in connection with the performance of this Agreement and shall proceed to promptly cancel all existing orders and contracts insofar as such orders and contracts are chargeable to this Agreement.
 - 9.3.2 Consultant shall prepare a statement showing in detail the services performed under this Agreement prior to the effective date of suspension.
 - 9.3.3 Copies of all completed or partially completed studies, plans and other documents prepared under this Agreement prior to the effective date of suspension shall be prepared for possible delivery to the City but shall be retained by Consultant until such time as Consultant may exercise the right to terminate.
 - 9.3.4 During the period of Suspension, Consultant shall have the option to at any time submit the above referenced statement to the City for payment of any unpaid portion of the prescribed fee for services which have actually been performed to the benefit of the City under this Agreement, adjusted for any previous payments of the fee in question.
 - 9.3.5 In the event Consultant exercises its right to terminate this Agreement at any time after the effective Suspension date, Consultant shall submit, within forty-five (45) calendar days after receipt by City of Consultant's notice of termination (if he has not previously done so) the above referenced statement showing in detail the services performed under this Agreement prior to the effective date of suspension. Failure by Consultant to submit its claims within said forty-five (45) calendar days shall negate any liability on the part of City and constitute a Waiver by Consultant of any and all right or claims to collect moneys that Consultant may rightfully be otherwise entitled to for services performed pursuant to this Agreement.
 - 9.3.6 Any documents prepared in association with this Agreement shall be delivered to City as a pre-condition to final payment.

- 9.3.7 City, as a public entity, has a duty to document the expenditure of public funds. Consultant acknowledges this duty imposed upon the City. Consultant further acknowledges that the failure of Consultant substantially to comply with the submittal of the statements and documents, as required herein, shall constitute a waiver by Consultant of any portion of the fee for which Consultant did not supply such necessary statements and/or documents
- 9.3.8 Upon the above conditions being met, the City's review of the submissions and finding the claimed compensation to be appropriate to the terms of this agreement, the City shall pay Consultant that portion of the agreed prescribed fee for those as yet uncompensated services actually performed under this Agreement to the benefit of the City, adjusted for any previous payments of the fee in question.
- 9.3.9 City, as a public entity, has a duty to document the expenditure of public funds. Consultant acknowledges this duty imposed upon the City. Consultant further acknowledges that the failure of Consultant substantially to comply with the submittal of the statements and documents, as required herein, shall constitute a waiver by Consultant of any portion of the fee for which Consultant did not supply such necessary statements and/or documents

X. INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

- 10.1 Prior to the commencement of any work under this Agreement, Consultant shall furnish copies of all required endorsements and completed Certificate(s) of Insurance to the City's Aviation Department, which shall be clearly labeled "Air Service Development Consultant" in the Description of Operations block of the Certificate. The Certificate(s) shall be completed by an agent and signed by a person authorized by that insurer to bind coverage on its behalf. The City will not accept a Memorandum of Insurance or Binder as proof of insurance. The certificate(s) must be signed by the Authorized Representative of the carrier, and list the agent's signature and phone number. The certificate shall be mailed, with copies of all applicable endorsements, directly from the insurer's authorized representative to the City. The City shall have no duty to pay or perform under this Agreement until such certificate and endorsements have been received and approved by the City's Aviation Department. No officer or employee, other than the City's Risk Manager, shall have authority to waive this requirement.
- 10.2 The City reserves the right to review the insurance requirements of this Article during the effective period of this Agreement and any extension or renewal hereof and to modify insurance coverages and their limits when deemed necessary and prudent by City's Risk Manager based upon changes in statutory law, court decisions, or circumstances surrounding this Agreement. In no instance will City allow modification whereby City may incur increased risk.
- 10.3 A Consultant's financial integrity is of interest to the City; therefore, subject to Consultant's right to maintain reasonable deductibles in such amounts as are approved by the City, Consultant shall obtain and maintain in full force and effect for the duration of this Agreement, and any extension hereof, at Consultant's sole expense, insurance coverage written on an occurrence basis, unless otherwise indicated, by companies authorized to do business in the State of Texas and with an A.M Best's rating of no less than A- (VII), in the following types and for an amount not less than the amount listed below:

TYPE	AMOUNTS
Workers' Compensation Employers' Liability	Statutory \$1,000,000/\$1,000,000/\$1,000,000
3. Commercial General Liability Insurance to include coverage for the following: a. Premises/Operations b. Products/Completed Operations c. Personal/Advertising Injury	For <u>B</u> odily <u>I</u> njury and <u>P</u> roperty <u>D</u> amage of \$1,000,000 per occurrence; \$2,000,000 General Aggregate, or its equivalent in Umbrella or Excess Liability Coverage
4. Business Automobile Liability a. Owned/leased vehicles b. Non-owned vehicles c. Hired Vehicles	Combined Single Limit for Bodily Injury and Property Damage of \$1,000,000 per occurrence (\$5,000,000 if AOA access required).
5. Professional Liability (Claims-made basis) To be maintained and in effect for no less than two years subsequent to the completion of the professional service.	1,000,000 per claim, to pay on behalf of the insured all sums which the insured shall become legally obligated to pay as damages by reason of any act, malpractice, error, or omission in professional services

- 10.4 Consultant agrees to require, by written contract, that all subcontractors providing goods or services hereunder obtain the same categories of insurance coverages required of Consultant herein, and provide a certificate of insurance and endorsement that names the Consultant and City as additional insureds. Policy limits of the coverages carried by subcontractors will be determined as a business decision of Consultant. Consultant shall provide City with said certificate and endorsement prior to the commencement of any work by the subcontractor. This provision may be modified by City's Risk Manager, without subsequent City Council approval, when deemed necessary and prudent, based upon changes in statutory law, court decisions, or circumstances surrounding this agreement. Such modification may be enacted by letter signed by City's Risk Manager, which shall become a part of the contract for all purposes.
- 10.5 As they apply to the limits required by the City, the City shall be entitled, upon request and without expense, to receive copies of the policies, declaration page, and all required endorsements. Consultant shall be required to comply with any such requests and shall requested documents to City at the address provided below within 10 days. Consultant shall pay any costs incurred resulting from provision of said documents.

City of San Antonio
Attn: Aviation Department– Air Service Administration
9800 Airport Boulevard
San Antonio, Texas 78216

- 10.6 Consultant agrees that with respect to the above required insurance, all insurance policies are to contain or be endorsed to contain the following provisions:
 - 10.6.1 Name the City, its officers, officials, employees, volunteers, and elected representatives as additional insureds by endorsement, as respects operations and activities of, or on behalf of, the

named insured performed under contract with the City, with the exception of the workers' compensation and professional liability policies;

- 10.6.2 Provide for an endorsement that the "other insurance" clause shall not apply to the City of San Antonio where the City is an additional insured shown on the policy;
- 10.6.3 Workers' compensation, employers' liability, general liability and automobile liability policies will provide a waiver of subrogation in favor of the City.
- 10.6.4 Provide advance written notice directly to City of any suspension or non-renewal in coverage, and not less than ten (10) calendar days advance notice for nonpayment of premium.
- 10.7 Within five (5) calendar days of a suspension, cancellation or non-renewal of coverage, Consultant shall provide a replacement Certificate of Insurance and applicable endorsements to City. City shall have the option to suspend Consultant's performance should there be a lapse in coverage at any time during this contract. Failure to provide and to maintain the required insurance shall constitute a material breach of this Agreement.
- 10.8 In addition to any other remedies the City may have upon Consultant's failure to provide and maintain any insurance or policy endorsements to the extent and within the time herein required, the City shall have the right to order Consultant to stop work hereunder, and/or withhold any payment(s) which become due to Consultant hereunder until Consultant demonstrates compliance with the requirements hereof.
- 10.9 Nothing herein contained shall be construed as limiting in any way the extent to which Consultant may be held responsible for payments of damages to persons or property resulting from Consultant's or its subcontractors' performance of the work covered under this Agreement.
- 10.10 It is agreed that Consultant's insurance shall be deemed primary and non-contributory with respect to any insurance or self-insurance carried by the City of San Antonio for liability arising out of operations under this Agreement.
- 10.11 It is understood and agreed that the insurance required is in addition to and separate from any other obligation contained in this Agreement and that no claim or action by or on behalf of the City shall be limited to insurance coverage provided..
- 10.12 Consultant and any Subcontractors are responsible for all damage to their own equipment and/or property.

XI. INDEMNIFICATION

11.1 CONSULTANT covenants and agrees to FULLY INDEMNIFY, DEFEND and HOLD HARMLESS, City and the elected officials, employees, officers, directors, volunteers and representatives of City, individually and collectively, from and against any and all costs, claims, liens, damages, losses, expenses, fees, fines, penalties, proceedings, actions, demands, causes of action, liability and suits of any kind and nature, including but not limited to, personal or bodily injury, death and property damage, made upon City directly or indirectly arising out of, resulting from or related to Consultant's activities under this Agreement, including any acts or omissions of Consultant, any agent, officer, director, representative, employee, consultant or subcontractor of Consultant, and their respective officers, agents employees, directors and representatives while in the exercise of the rights or performance of the duties under this

Agreement. The indemnity provided for in this paragraph shall not apply to any liability resulting from the negligence of City, its officers or employees, in instances where such negligence causes personal injury, death, or property damage. IN THE EVENT CONSULTANT AND CITY ARE FOUND JOINTLY LIABLE BY A COURT OF COMPETENT JURISDICTION, LIABILITY SHALL BE APPORTIONED COMPARATIVELY IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE LAWS FOR THE STATE OF TEXAS, WITHOUT, HOWEVER, WAIVING ANY GOVERNMENTAL IMMUNITY AVAILABLE TO THE CITY UNDER TEXAS LAW AND WITHOUT WAIVING ANY DEFENSES OF THE PARTIES UNDER TEXAS LAW.

- 11.2 The provisions of this indemnity are solely for the benefit of the parties hereto and not intended to create or grant any rights, contractual or otherwise, to any other person or entity. Consultant shall advise City in writing within 24 hours of any claim or demand against City or Consultant known to Consultant related to or arising out of Consultant's activities under this Agreement and shall see to the investigation and defense of such claim or demand at Consultant's cost. The City shall have the right, at its option and at its own expense, to participate in such defense without relieving Consultant of any of its obligations under this paragraph.
- 11.3 <u>Employee Litigation</u> In any and all claims against any party indemnified hereunder by any employee of Consultant, any subcontractor, anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, the indemnification obligation herein provided shall not be limited in any way by any limitation on the amount or type of damages, compensation or benefits payable by or for Consultant or any subcontractor under worker's compensation or other employee benefit acts.
- 11.4 <u>Defense Counsel</u> City shall have the right to select or to approve defense counsel to be retained by Consultant in fulfilling its obligation hereunder to defend and indemnify City, unless such right is expressly waived by City in writing. Consultant shall retain City approved defense counsel within seven (7) business days of City's written notice that City is invoking its right to indemnification under this Contract. If Consultant fails to retain Counsel within such time period, City shall have the right to retain defense counsel on its own behalf, and Consultant shall be liable for all costs incurred by City. City shall also have the right, at its option, to be represented by advisory counsel of its own selection and at its own expense, without waiving the foregoing.
- 11.5 Acceptance of the final report by the City shall not constitute nor be deemed a release of the responsibility and liability of the Consultant, its employees, associates, agents or subcontractors for the accuracy and competency of their reports or other documents and Work; nor shall such acceptance be deemed an assumption of responsibility or liability by the City for any defect in the report or other documents and Work prepared by said Consultant.

XII. CONSULTANT'S LIABILITY AND STANDARD OF CARE

Services provided by Consultant under this Agreement will be performed in a manner consistent with that degree of care and skill ordinarily exercised by members of the same profession currently practicing under similar circumstances.

XIII. CONSULTANT'S WARRANTY UNDER THE PROFESSIONAL SERVICES PROCUREMENT ACT

Consultant warrants that it has not employed or retained any company or person other than a bona fide employee working solely for Consultant to solicit or secure this Agreement, and that it has not, for the purpose of soliciting or securing this Agreement, paid, compensated, or agreed to pay or compensate, any company or person, other than a bona fide employee working solely for Consultant, any fee, commission, percentage, brokerage fee, gift, for any other consideration contingent upon or resulting from the award or making of this Agreement. For breach of the foregoing warranty, the City shall have the right to terminate the Agreement under the provisions of this Agreement. However, breach of the warranty required in this provision constitutes fraud by operation of law; therefore, any Consultant found in breach of such warranty, by a final judgment of a Court of Competent Jurisdiction, shall take no compensation under this Agreement for any services rendered and such forfeiture shall not bar the City from pursuit and collection of any and all other damages, at law and in equity, to which it may be justly entitled. This Agreement is entered into under competency requirements of the Texas Professional Services Procurement Act governing municipal employment of professional and other professionals. Accordingly, Consultant further pledges and warrants its best and most competent professional efforts to secure to the City the benefits of the agreement.

XIV. ASSIGNMENT OF RIGHTS OR DUTIES

- 14.1 By entering into this Agreement, City has approved the use of any subcontractors identified in Consultant's Proposal. No further approval shall be needed for Consultant to use such subcontractors as are identified in Consultant's Proposal.
- 14.2 Except as otherwise required herein, Consultant may not sell, assign, pledge, transfer or convey any interest in this Agreement nor delegate the performance of any duties hereunder, by transfer, by subcontracting or any other means, without the prior written consent of City. Professional services required by law to be performed by a licensed engineer, or services which, by law, require the supervision and approval of a licensed engineer, may only be subcontracted upon the prior written approval of the San Antonio City Council, by approval and passage of an ordinance therefore. Any other services to be performed under this Agreement may be subcontracted upon the written approval of Director. As a condition of consent, if same is given, Consultant shall remain liable for completion of the services outlined in this Agreement in the event of default by the successor consultant, assignee, transferee or subcontractor. Any references in this Agreement to an assignee, transferee, or subcontractor, indicate only such an entity as has been approved by City in accordance with this Article.
- 14.3 Any attempt to assign, transfer, pledge, convey or otherwise dispose of any part of, or all of its right, title, interest or duties to or under this Agreement, without said written approval, shall be void, and shall confer no rights upon any third person. Should Consultant assign, transfer, convey or otherwise dispose of any part of, or all of its right, title or interest or duties to or under this Agreement, City may, at its option, terminate this Agreement as provided herein, and all rights, titles and interest of Consultant shall thereupon cease and terminate, notwithstanding any other remedy available to City under this Agreement. The violation of this provision by Consultant shall in no event release Consultant from any obligation under the terms of this Agreement, nor shall it relieve or release Consultant from the payment of any damages to City, which City sustains as a result of such violation.
- 14.4 Consultant agrees to notify Director of any changes in ownership interest greater than thirty percent (30%), or control of its business entity not less than sixty (60) days in advance of the effective date of such change. Notwithstanding any other remedies that are available to City under this Agreement,

any such change of ownership interest or control of its business entity may be grounds for termination of this Agreement in accordance with **Article VIII**, Termination of Agreement.

XV. INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR

- 15.1 Consultant covenants and agrees that it is an independent contractor and not an officer, agent, servant, or employee of City; that Consultant shall have exclusive control of and exclusive right to control the details of the work performed hereunder and all persons performing same, and shall be responsible for the acts and omissions of its officers, agents, employees, contractors, and subcontractors; that the doctrine of respondeat superior shall not apply as between City and Consultant, its officers, agents, employees, contractors, and subcontractors, and nothing herein shall be construed as creating a partnership or joint enterprise between City and Consultant.
- No Third Party Beneficiaries For purposes of this Agreement, including its intended operation and effect, the Parties specifically agree and contract that: (1) this Agreement only affects matters/disputes between the Parties to this Agreement, and is in no way intended by the Parties to benefit or otherwise affect any third person or entity, notwithstanding the fact that such third person or entities may be in a contractual relationship with City or Consultant or both, or that such third parties may benefit incidentally by this Agreement; and (2) the terms of this Agreement are not intended to release, either by contract or operation of law, any third person or entity from obligations owing by them to either City or Consultant.

XVI. EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY AND NON-DISCRIMINATION

- 16.1 As a party to a contract with City, Consultant understands and agrees to comply with the Non-Discrimination Policy of the City of San Antonio contained in Chapter 2, Article X of the City Code and further, shall not discriminate on the basis of race, color, religion, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, veteran status, age or disability, unless exempted by state or federal law, or as otherwise established herein.
- 16.2 Consultant agrees to comply with and include the Federal Aviation Administration Mandated Contract Clauses set out in **Exhibit 4** in every subcontract, including procurements of materials and leases of equipment.

XVII. AMENDMENTS

Any alterations, additions, or deletions to the terms of this Agreement shall be effected by amendment, in writing, executed by City and Consultant. The Director shall have the authority to execute amendments that require up to \$25,000.00 in increased cost on behalf of the City without further action by the San Antonio City Council, subject to appropriation of funds for the increase in cost. Any other change will require approval of the City Council by passage of an ordinance therefore.

XVIII. NOTICES

Unless otherwise expressly provided elsewhere in this Agreement, any election, notice or communication required or permitted to be given under this Agreement shall be in writing and deemed to have been duly given if and when delivered personally (with receipt acknowledged), or on receipt after mailing the same by certified mail, return receipt request with proper postage prepaid, or three (3) days after mailing the same by first class U.S. mail, postage prepaid (in accordance with the "Mailbox Rule"), or when sent by a

national commercial courier service (such as Federal Express or DHL Worldwide Express) for expedited delivery to be confirmed in writing by such courier.

If intended for CITY, to:

San Antonio, TX 78216

City of San Antonio Aviation Department Attn: Aviation Director 9800 Airport Boulevard

If intended for Consultant, to:

Seabury Airline Planning Group, LLC
Attn: _____
1775 Wiehle Avenue, Suite 340
Reston, Virginia 20190

XIX. CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

- 18.1 Consultant acknowledges that it is informed that the Charter of the City of San Antonio and its Ethics Code prohibit a City officer or employee, as those terms are defined in Section 2-52 of the Ethics Code, from having a financial interest in any contract with City or any City agency such as City owned utilities. An officer or employee has a "prohibited financial interest" in a contract with City or in the sale to City of land, materials, supplies or service, if any of the following individual(s) or entities is a party to the contract or sale: a City officer or employee; his parent, child or spouse; a business entity in which the officer or employee, or his parent, child or spouse owns ten (10) percent or more of the voting stock or shares of the business entity, or ten (10) percent or more of the fair market value of the business entity; a business entity in which any individual or entity above listed is a subcontractor on a City contract, a partner or a parent or subsidiary business entity.
- 18.2 Pursuant to the subsection above, Consultant warrants and certifies, and this Agreement is made in reliance thereon, that it, its officers, employees and agents are neither officers nor employees of City. Consultant further warrants and certifies that is has tendered to City's a Discretionary Contracts Disclosure Statement in compliance with City's Ethics Code.

XX. AIRPORT SECURITY

19.1 To the extent Consultant will be responsible for work which necessitates entrance to the Air Operations Area or other secure area of the Airport, this Agreement is expressly subject to the airport security requirements of Title 49 of the United States Code, Chapter 449, as amended ("Airport Security Act"), the provisions of which govern airport security and are incorporated by reference, including without limitation the rules and regulations promulgated under it. Consultant is subject to, and further must conduct with respect to its Subcontractors and the respective employees of each, such employment investigations, including criminal history record checks, as the Aviation Director, the TSA or the FAA may deem necessary. Further, in the event of any threat to civil aviation, Consultant must promptly report any information in accordance with those regulations promulgated by the FAA, the TSA and the City. Consultant must, notwithstanding anything contained in this Agreement to the contrary, at no additional cost to the City, perform under this Agreement in compliance with those guidelines developed by the City, the TSA and the FAA with the objective of maximum security enhancement.

- 19.2 Consultant must comply with, and require compliance by its Subcontractors, with all present and future laws, rules, regulations, or ordinances promulgated by the City, the TSA or the FAA, or other governmental agencies to protect the security and integrity of the Airport, and to protect against access by unauthorized persons. Subject to the approval of the TSA, the FAA and the Aviation Director, Consultant must adopt procedures to control and limit access to the Airport Premises utilized by Consultant and its Subcontractors in accordance with all present and future City, TSA and FAA laws, rules, regulations, and ordinances. At all times during the Term, Consultant must have in place and in operation a security program for the Airport Premises utilized by Consultant that complies with all applicable laws and regulations. All employees of Consultant that require regular access to sterile or secure areas of the Airports must be badged in accordance with City and TSA rules and regulations.
- 19.3 Gates and doors located in and around the Airport Premises utilized by Consultant that permit entry into sterile or secured areas at the Airports, if any, must be kept locked by Consultant at all times when not in use, or under Consultant 's constant security surveillance. Gate or door malfunctions must be reported to the Aviation Director or the Aviation Director's designee without delay and must be kept under constant surveillance by Consultant until the malfunction is remedied.
- 19.4 In connection with the implementation of its security program, Consultant may receive, gain access to or otherwise obtain certain knowledge and information related to the City's overall Airport security program. Consultant acknowledges that all such knowledge and information is of a highly confidential nature. Consultant covenants that no person will be permitted to gain access to such knowledge and information, unless the person has been approved by the City or the Aviation Director in advance in writing. Consultant further must indemnify, hold harmless and defend the City and other users of the Airport from and against any and all claims, reasonable costs, reasonable expenses, damages and liabilities, including all reasonable attorney's fees and costs, resulting directly or indirectly from the breach of Licensee's covenants and agreements as set forth in this section.

XXI. CONTRACT CONSTRUCTION

All parties have participated fully in the review and revision of this Agreement. Any rule of construction to the effect that ambiguities are to be resolved against the drafting party shall not apply to the interpretation of this Agreement.

XXII. FAMILIARITY WITH LAW AND CONTRACT TERMS

Consultant represents that, prior to signing this Agreement; Consultant has become thoroughly acquainted with all matters relating to the performance of this Agreement, all applicable laws, regulations and FAA Advisory Circulars and guidelines, and all of the terms and conditions of this Agreement and will comply therewith.

XXIII. APPLICABLE LAW

This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws and court decisions of the State of Texas.

XXIV. VENUE

The obligations of the parties to this Agreement shall be performable in San Antonio, Bexar County, Texas, and if legal action, such as civil litigation, is necessary in connection therewith, exclusive venue shall lie in Bexar County, Texas.

XXV. SEVERABILITY

In the event any one or more paragraphs or portions of this Agreement are held invalid or unenforceable, such shall not affect, impair or invalidate the remaining portions of this Agreement, but such shall be confined to the specific section, sentences, clauses or portions of this Agreement held invalid or unenforceable.

XXVI. FORCE MAJEURE

In the event that performance by either party of any of its' obligations or undertakings hereunder shall be interrupted or delayed by any occurrence and not occasioned by the conduct of either party hereto, whether such occurrence be an act of God or the common enemy or the result of war, riot, civil commotion, sovereign conduct, or the act or conduct of any person or persons not party or privy hereto, then such party shall be excused from performance for a period of time as is reasonably necessary after such occurrence to remedy the effects thereof, and each party shall bear the cost of any expense it may incur due to the occurrence.

XXVII. SUCCESSORS

This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective heirs, executors, administrators, successors and, except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, their assigns.

XXVIII. NON-WAIVER OF PERFORMANCE

- 27.1 A waiver by either Party of a breach of any of the terms, conditions, covenants or guarantees of this Agreement shall not be construed or held to be a waiver of any succeeding or preceding breach of the same or any other term, condition, covenant or guarantee herein contained. Further, any failure of either Party to insist in any one or more cases upon the strict performance of any of the covenants of this Agreement, or to exercise any option herein contained, shall in no event be construed as a waiver or relinquishment for the future of such covenant or option. In fact, no waiver, change, modification or discharge by either party hereto of any provision of this Agreement shall be deemed to have been made or shall be effective unless expressed in writing and signed by the party to be charged. In case of City, such changes must be approved by the San Antonio City Council.
- 27.2 No act or omission by a Party shall in any manner impair or prejudice any right, power, privilege, or remedy available to that Party hereunder or by law or in equity, such rights, powers, privileges, or remedies to be always specifically preserved hereby.

XXIX. PARAGRAPH HEADINGS

The headings of this Agreement are for the convenience of reference only and shall not affect in any manner any of the terms and conditions hereof.

XXX. LEGAL AUTHORITY

The signer of this Agreement for City and Consultant each represents, warrants, assures and guarantees that he has full legal authority to execute this Agreement on behalf of City and Consultant respectively, and to bind City and Consultant to all of the terms, conditions, provisions and obligations herein contained.

XXXI. CERTIFICATION REGARDING DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION, PROPOSED DEBARMENT AND OTHER RESPONSIBILITY MATTERS

- 30.1 By execution of this Agreement, the undersigned authorized representative of Consultant certifies, and the City relies thereon, that neither Consultant., nor its Principals are presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, or declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded for the award of contracts by any Federal governmental agency or department;
- 30.2 "Principals", for the purposes of this certification, means officers; directors; owners; partners; and, persons having primary management or supervisory responsibilities within a business entity (e.g., general manager; plant manager; head of a subsidiary, division, or business segment, and similar positions).
- 30.3 Consultant shall provide immediate written notice to City, in accordance the notice provisions of this Agreement, if, at any time during the term of this Agreement, including any renewals hereof, Consultant learns that this certification was erroneous when made or has become erroneous by reason of changed circumstances.
- 30.4 Consultant's certification is a material representation of fact upon which the City has relied in entering into this Agreement. Should City determine, at any time during this Agreement, including any renewals hereof, that this certification is false, or should it become false due to changed circumstances, the City may terminate this Agreement in accordance the terms of this Agreement.

XXXII. ENTIRE AGREEMENT

- 31.1 This Agreement, together with its authorizing ordinance, Exhibits and Attachments, embodies the complete Agreement of the Parties hereto, superseding all oral or written previous and contemporary agreements between the Parties relating to matters herein; and except as otherwise provided herein, cannot be modified without written consent of the parties and approved by ordinance passed by the San Antonio City Council.
- 31.2 It is understood and agreed by the Parties hereto that changes in local, state or federal rules, regulations or laws applicable hereto may occur during the term of this Agreement and that any such changes shall be automatically incorporated into this Agreement without written amendment hereto, and shall become a part hereof as of the effective date of the rule, regulation or law.

EXECUTED ON THIS, THE DAY	Y OF, 2016.
CITY OF SAN ANTONIO, TEXAS	SEABURY AIRLINE PLANNING GROUP, LLC
	By:
Sheryl Sculley	Mike Lopez
City Manager	Vice President
	Mike Lopez
	Printed Name
	Vice Kresidet
	Title
	Title Federal Tax ID#: 54- 1835365
ATTEST:	rederal Tax ID#:
City Clerk	
APPROVED AS TO FORM:	
ATTROVED AS TO PORVI.	
By:	
City Attorney	

national commercial courier service (such as Federal Express or DHL Worldwide Express) for expedited delivery to be confirmed in writing by such courier.

If intended for CITY, to:

City of San Antonio Aviation Department Attn: Aviation Director 9800 Airport Boulevard San Antonio, TX 78216

If intended for Consultant, to:

Seabury Airline Planning Group, LLC

1775 Wiehle Avenue, Suite 340

Reston, Virginia 20190

XIX. CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

18.1 Consultant acknowledges that it is informed that the Charter of the City of San Antonio and its Ethics Code prohibit a City officer or employee, as those terms are defined in Section 2-52 of the Ethics Code, from having a financial interest in any contract with City or any City agency such as City owned utilities. An officer or employee has a "prohibited financial interest" in a contract with City or in the sale to City of land, materials, supplies or service, if any of the following individual(s) or entities is a party to the contract or sale: a City officer or employee; his parent, child or spouse; a business entity in which the officer or employee, or his parent, child or spouse owns ten (10) percent or more of the voting stock or shares of the business entity, or ten (10) percent or more of the fair market value of the business entity; a business entity in which any individual or entity above listed is a subcontractor on a City contract, a partner or a parent or subsidiary business entity.

18.2 Pursuant to the subsection above, Consultant warrants and certifies, and this Agreement is made in reliance thereon, that it, its officers, employees and agents are neither officers nor employees of City. Consultant further warrants and certifies that is has tendered to City's a Discretionary Contracts Disclosure Statement in compliance with City's Ethics Code.

XX. AIRPORT SECURITY

19.1 To the extent Consultant will be responsible for work which necessitates entrance to the Air Operations Area or other secure area of the Airport, this Agreement is expressly subject to the airport security requirements of Title 49 of the United States Code, Chapter 449, as amended ("Airport Security Act"), the provisions of which govern airport security and are incorporated by reference, including without limitation the rules and regulations promulgated under it. Consultant is subject to, and further must conduct with respect to its Subcontractors and the respective employees of each, such employment investigations, including criminal history record checks, as the Aviation Director, the TSA or the FAA may deem necessary. Further, in the event of any threat to civil aviation, Consultant must promptly report any information in accordance with those regulations promulgated by the FAA, the TSA and the City. Consultant must, notwithstanding anything contained in this Agreement to the contrary, at no additional cost to the City, perform under this Agreement in compliance with those guidelines developed by the City, the TSA and the FAA with the objective of maximum security enhancement.

EXHIBIT 1

SCOPE OF SERVICES

Consultant shall perform the following services in accordance with the terms of this Agreement:

1. Develop City-Pair Target Market Analyses and Technical Presentations for Airline Meetings Held at Industry Conferences

- a. City may elect to participate in various industry conferences, some of which may include JumpStart and ROUTES venues. When requested by City, Consultant shall develop technical presentations using route modeling software similar to that which is available to the airline industry and participate at selected industry airport-airline conferences. For each such airport-airline industry meeting venues, Consultant shall:
 - i. Assist the Aviation Department in determining which air carriers and underserved markets are to be targeted for the 20 to 30 minute meetings
 - ii. Prepare and produce brief technical-data presentations tailored to selected air carriers, which will include an analysis of supportable city-pair route analysis for the particular targeted route(s) and information on San Antonio's socio-demographic data, relevant and up to date community background information, economy, industries and national economic standing as evidence in published research.
 - iii. Submit drafts of the presentations to the Aviation Department for review and approval at least ten (10) working days prior to the conference start dates
 - iv. Finalize, produce, and transport to the industry conference locations, a minimum of two (2) copies of the approved presentations and provide airlines with take-away electronic copies of the presentations.
 - v. Upon request, attend and participate along with Aviation Department representatives in scheduled 20/30-minute meetings with each air carrier
 - vi. Advance announcements of Airport-Airline conferences and the locations where they will be held are a well established practice by the industry providers. Consultant, if requested to attend industry conference and airline meetings, is expected to take advantage of registration discounts and advanced travel reservations following prior budget approval for such registration and travel by City.
 - vii. Submit meeting minutes along with appropriate "next steps" and follow up with the airlines.

2. Develop City-Pair Targeted Domestic and International Market Analyses and Prepare Technical Presentations for Meetings at Air Carrier Headquarters

 Assist in making appointments with targeted airline's planners and schedulers for the headquarter meetings

- Using route-modeling software, prepare in-depth targeted city-pair technical analysis along with:
 - i. Descriptions of San Antonio economic and industry drivers along with synergies associated with targeted markets
 - ii. Information regarding city-pair industry and economic synergies
 - iii. Talking points provided by community representatives participating in the meeting
 - iv. Detailed route analysis and profit potential data for selected route(s)
 - v. Photos, charts and maps as appropriate
 - vi. If requested, present a detailed QSI-based route forecast.
- c. Submit drafts of the presentations to the Aviation Department for review and approval at least ten (10) working days prior to the scheduled meeting
- d. Finalize, produce, and transport to the airline meeting location, a minimum of one copy of the approved presentation for each meeting attendee in a formal, printed and bound report and provide the airline and Aviation Department electronic copies of the presentation, in a PowerPoint version on compact discs
- Upon request, accompany Department staff and community leaders to the air carrier's headquarters and participate in the presentation.
- f. Submit meeting minutes along with appropriate "next steps" and follow up with the airline.

3. Prepare Catchment and Leakage Studies

- a. As requested, prepare detailed Catchment and Leakage Studies to include one or several markets, which include but may not be limited to: Austin, Houston, Dallas, Corpus Christi, Laredo or Harlingen. Include in the report analyses and recommended strategies to:
 - i. Retain San Antonio area passengers using another airport
 - ii. Attract neighboring market passengers to use the San Antonio International Airport

4. AdHoc Airline Consulting Services

- a. On occasion, there may be a need to prepare technical analysis and reports or other on-call air service development initiatives. Upon request by the Department, Consultant shall provide a set not-to-exceed fee per project.
 - Usually requested by telephone or electronic mail, Consultant shall respond to a need for information, data and research. Preparation of an appropriate response to the inquiry or other assistance may be requested by the Aviation Department.

ii. Consultant, if requested, shall develop and present a briefing report to city leaders.

5. Deliverables and Communications

a. Deliverables may be in the form of published and/or electronic presentations, basic research, written opinions, forecasts, forecast tools, verbal opinions, etc. All printed deliverables will be simultaneously provided in Microsoft Word, PDF and/or PowerPoint format.

6. Project Work

a. Consultant shall only begin working on assigned projects upon the receipt of a written notice to proceed by the Aviation Department. Due to the nature of services to be provided and the City's focused efforts to continue air service improvements, Consultant must be able to respond rapidly to multiple requests for services. In such cases, the Aviation Department will stipulate a required deadline for completion of the projects. To the extent possible, and with the Aviation Department's approval, Consultant may be allowed to establish individual project deadlines.

EXHIBIT 2

PRICE SCHEDULE

Ser	vice	Proposed Price
		\$3,500 per Presentation for the first presentation and \$1,250 for each subsequent presentation; Note that if a QSI route forecast is required, an additional fee of
2.	Fee per day to cover Consultant' time allocated on behalf of the San Antonio International Airport at the selected airport-airline conference meetings. Specify what percentage will be charged to the City of San Antonio Aviation Department. (NOTE: For all airline-airport conference meetings, Consultant shall make every effort to combine representation of the San Antonio International Airport with other airport representation for the purpose of controlling registration and travel expenses.)	\$7,500 should be added No charge for conference meeting attendance if Consultant prepared the presentation; \$250 per meeting if Consultant did not prepare the presentation (maximum of \$2,000 per day)
3.	conferences with scheduled meetings, it is recommended that Consultant shall make every effort to combine representation of the	(*) Not to exceed 50% of total - conference fees and travel expenses will be prorated based upon the number of conference meetings
Med Incl rese prin	City-Pair Target Market Analyses and Technical Presentations for etings at Air Carrier Headquarters (*) usive of all fees and costs including but not limited to: Consultant's earch, data collection for route planning, use of graphics, materials, at production, and shipping/transportation of business cases to City or eting location (the latter to be specified by City of San Antonio).	Notto exceed \$10,000 per case; if a specific QSI route forecast is required, the not to exceed cost is \$15,000
	Catchment and Leakage Studies chment Area Leakage and Reverse Leakage Study	\$25,000 Per Study

D. AdHoc Airline Consulting Services (*) These type projects shall be compensated based on hourly rates.	
Job Classification	Hourly Rate
Senior Vice President	\$260
Vice President	\$230
Senior Consultant	\$200
Senior Analyst	\$185
Analyst	\$150

Expenses will be reimbursable in accordance with the Aviation Department Consultant and Contractor Reimbursable Expense Policy. The actual cost incurred by Consultant for allowable expenses, to include travel, shall be invoiced to City without markup or administrative fees.

Consultant And Contractor Reimbursable Expense Policy



City of San Antonio

As of 02/23/12

Reimbursable Expense Policy Table of Contents

1.

General Information
1.1 Introduction

	1.2	Scope				
	1.3	Policy				
	1.4	Definitions				
	1.5	Reimbursements				
	1.6	Interrupted Itinerary				
2.	Tra	nsportation Expenses				
	2.1	Guideline				
	2.2	Air Travel				
	2.3	Travel by Private Automobile				
	2.4	Travel by Private Aircraft				
	2.5	Rental Cars				
	2.6	Ground Transportation				
3.	Livi	ing Expenses				
	3.1	Lodging				
	3.2	Non-Commercial Lodging				
	3.3	Meals Expense				
	3.4	Incidental Expenses				
	3.5	Extended Travel Daily and Lodging Allowances				
4.	Relo	Relocation Assistance				
	4.1	Requirements				
	4.2	Limitations				
	4.3	Allowable Expenses in General				
	4.4	Travel Expenses by Car				
	4.5	Household Goods and Personal Effect Expense				
	4.6	Storage Expenses	4.7	Travel		
Expe	enses					
	4.8	Non-reimbursable Relocations Expenses				
	4.9	Relocation Assistance Recovery				
5.	Mis	cellaneous Expenses				
	5.1	General				
	5.2	Telephone Calls				
	5.3	Local Business Meetings				
6.	Tra	vel Expense Settlement				
	6.1	Reimbursement				
	6.2	Right to Audit				
		Page 29 of 43				

Consultant & Contractor Reimbursable Expense Policy

1. GENERAL

1.1 Introduction

This Consultant & Contractor Reimbursable Expense Policy (the "Policy") contains the guidelines for reimbursement of reasonable expenses incurred by Contractors and contractors (both of which shall hereinafter be referred to as "Contractor") in work performed pursuant to an agreement with the City of San Antonio (hereinafter the "City").

1.2 Scope

The policy and procedures contained herein apply to all Contractors in work performed in furtherance to an agreement with the City.

This policy also pertains to all reimbursable expenses by sub-consultants or subcontractors. The Contractor shall be responsible for ensuring that all subcontractor or sub-consultants adhere to this Policy.

The Contractor is responsible for becoming familiar with and adhering to the Policy as applicable for each reimbursable expense submitted.

1.3 Policy

Official reimbursable expenses shall be properly authorized, processed, conducted, reported, and reimbursed in accordance with this Policy. Contractor is expected to exercise good judgment in the type and amount of expense incurred.

For travel expenses, Contractor is expected to plan in advance of the departure date to obtain lowest cost fares, rates and accommodations. In addition, Contractor is encouraged to use all practical means, including internet discounters, to obtain the lowest cost fares, rates, and accommodations.

1.4 Definitions

The following definitions apply to this Policy:

Actual and Reasonable Expenses – The specific, itemized expenses incurred, based on original receipts up to the amount judged by the Aviation Director as justifiable under the circumstances.

Official Travel Time – For the purposes of computing per diem allowances, official travel starts at the day and time the Contractor employee leaves their home, office, or other authorized point and ends on the day and time the Contractor employee returns home, to the office, or other

authorized point. This definition is for computing per diem allowances only and may not be used for billing chargeable Contractor employee hours.

Travel Expenses – Includes meals, lodging, transportation and incidental expenses incurred for assignments within 30 consecutive calendar days at the same project site. The Contractor employee's return home for the weekends does not break the continuity of the assignment.

Extended Travel Expenses - Includes meals, lodging, transportation and incidental expenses incurred for assignments 30 or more consecutive calendar days at the same project site. The Contractor employee's return home for the weekends does not break the continuity of the assignment.

Reimbursable expenses – those expenses incurred in the furtherance of a project or assignment pursuant to an executed contract or agreement with the City.

Common Carrier Terminal – a terminal facility for the general public, such as an airport, train station, subway station or bus station.

1.5 Reimbursements

Expenses incurred by the Contractor while engaged in activities outside the scope of the Contractor Agreement or in violation of this Policy will be denied. This includes, but is not limited to, expenses incurred:

- · Prior to the execution of the Agreement;
- After the expiration of the Agreement;
- At a location not included authorized by the Agreement;
- At a cost in excess of those costs allowed within the Agreement and/or within this Policy.
- In connection with work performed for customers of Contractor other than the City.

Only those expenses which are ordinary and necessary, and within the contracted for budget, to accomplish the contracted work are eligible for reimbursement.

Entertainment expenses, including alcohol, are not reimbursable.

1.6 Interrupted Itinerary

If official business travel is interrupted for personal convenience, any resulting expense shall not be the responsibility of the City.

2. Transportation Expenses

2.1 Guideline

Contractor must utilize the most economical mode of transportation and the most direct route consistent with the business purpose of the trip.

2.2 Air Travel

Lowest Available Airfare

Airfare reimbursement shall not exceed the lowest practical, available cost of competing airfare. Contractor shall, whenever practicable, make reservations two or more weeks in advance of travel. When all considerations are equal (e.g. travel time dates, times, destination, and work impacted by travel), Contractor must choose the lowest fare available at that time, regardless of personal preferences for air carrier.

Use of Business or First Class

No reimbursement will be made for Business or First Class travel without advance written approval from the Aviation Director (or designee). (Note: Business or First Class accommodations obtained through use of frequent flyer programs or at Contractor's expense will not require advance approval. However, Contractor must be able to provide the lowest available price of coach fair in order to be reimbursed for that portion of the expense.)

Extended Travel to Save Costs

The additional expenses associated with travel that includes an extended stay (e.g. Saturday night stay) may be reimbursed when the overall savings is at least \$150 compared to the cost if the Contractor had not extended the trip.

In determining if an extended stay will result in any cost savings, Contractor must consider the additional expenses associated with an extended stay. Such expenses shall include, but are not limited to, the additional cost of lodging, rental car, meals and parking.

2.3 Travel by Private Automobile

Reimbursement for Travel by Private Automobile

Travel by private automobile will only be reimbursed if such travel is for a valid business purpose. When a private automobile is used, actual mileage will be reimbursed at the most current rate allowable by the Internal Revenue Service. The number of miles driven must be documented by the Contractor. No additional reimbursement is made for expenses related to the use of the automobile. Routine repairs, cleaning, detailing, tires, gasoline, or other automobile expense items will not be reimbursed for privately owned automobiles.

When two or more persons share a privately owned automobile, only the driver may claim the reimbursement for mileage. Two or more persons traveling to the same destination, for the same

purpose, and same or approximately the same time span on the same day or days shall be expected to share a privately owned automobile whenever possible.

Charges for parking and toll roads are allowed; however receipts must be provided.

Reimbursement for Travel by Private Automobile in Lieu of Air Travel

When a private automobile is used instead of available air travel for the personal convenience of the Contractor, reimbursement of transportation costs by private automobile shall not exceed the documented amount of airfare Contractor would have paid had the Contractor traveled by air.

Reimbursement for Travel To or From a Common Carrier Terminal

When a Contractor drives a privately owned automobile to or from a common carrier terminal, the mileage and tolls for one round trip, plus parking for the duration of the trip may be claimed for reimbursement. Documented miles driven and receipts must be provided. Contractor is expected to use the lowest, reasonable cost parking option available.

2.4 Travel by Private Aircraft

When a private aircraft is used instead of available commercial air travel for the personal convenience of the Contractor, the reimbursement of transportation costs by private aircraft shall be reimbursed at a rate of 99.5 cents per mile up to the amount that would have been incurred by all Contractor employee travelers using common carrier transportation air fares. Documented aircraft landing and tie-down fees paid, if any, will be reimbursed separately, however, receipts must be provided.

Example:

Two Contractor Employee travelers in the same privately rented aircraft, traveling 500 miles to San Antonio. The common carrier transportation air fares round trip would have been \$250 per person. Total mileage of private aircraft would be 1,000 miles (500 miles each way) times 99.5 cents per mile for a total expense of \$995 for the private aircraft. The total reimbursable cost for the Contractor would be limited to \$500 (2 contractor employees times \$250 each), plus any documented aircraft landing and tie-down fees paid.

2.5 Rental Cars

Rental cars may be used for transportation to or from a common carrier terminal. Rental cars may also be used upon arrival at the official business destination when the use of public transportation or other transportation such as taxis is not practical when considering the cost, number of miles to be traveled and other factors. Only commercial agencies may be used. Contractors are strongly encouraged to request the lowest available rate when making rental car reservations.

Reimbursement

Reimbursement is limited to standard size sedan or vehicle commensurate with the requirements of the trip. The cost of the rental car and gasoline will be reimbursed. Documented miles driven and receipts must be provided. There is no reimbursement for mileage for a rental car.

The car must be turned in promptly. Daily charges, outside Official Travel Time, will not be reimbursed.

When a rental car is used on a non-exclusive basis for the City, reimbursement of the rental car and gasoline cost must be pro-rata based on mileage on City projects versus the total mileage.

Insurance

The Contractor assumes all risks and expenses associated with obtaining insurance deemed necessary when using a rental car. Car rental insurance, including collision damage waivers, is not reimbursable.

2.6 Ground Transportation

The following guidelines apply to ground transportation to or from a common carrier terminal at the business destination.

Taxis

The cost of the taxi ride plus a reasonable gratuity will be reimbursed. A reasonable gratuity may not exceed 10% of the total fare. Receipts must be provided.

Airport Shuttle Service

The cost of the airport shuttle ride plus gratuity will be reimbursed. Receipts must be provided.

Local Buses and Subways

Local bus and subway fares are reimbursable; however, receipts are not required.

3. Living Expenses

3.1 Lodging

Lodging expenses for travel within the Continental United States (CONUS) are reimbursed at the lesser of actual cost or the maximum rate established in the U. S. General Services Administration (GSA) Federal Travel Regulation Domestic Per Diem Rates. Lodging taxes, although not included in the GSA per diem rate for lodging, are reimbursable. Contractors are strongly encouraged to request the lowest available rate when making the lodging reservations.

Hotel bills must show the hotel name and locations, dates room was occupied and the rate per day. Other items appearing on the hotel bill should be identified as to the business reason for the charges.

Contractor will not be reimbursed for the following expenses appearing on the hotel bill:

Alcohol (alone or part of meal)

- Entertainment
- Personal services
- Laundry/Dry cleaning if travel is less than five days

When accommodations are shared with other than an official Contractor employee, reimbursement is limited to the cost that would have been incurred had the Contractor been traveling alone.

3.2 Non-Commercial Lodging

Contractor lodging in non-commercial facilities such as house trailers or field camping are reimbursed actual expenses up to the maximum applicable GSA lodging rate. No reimbursement is provided for housing as a guest in a private home.

3.3 Meals Expense

Meals expenses for travel are reimbursed at actual cost, up to the maximum rate established in the U. S. General Services Administration (GSA) Federal Travel Regulation Domestic or International Per Diem Rates.

Meal expenses for the first and last day of travel are reimbursed at the lower of actual costs or the pro-rated GSA per diem rate listed below:

For travel of more than 12 hours but less than 24 hours; meals are reimbursed at the pro-rated GSA per diem rates defined above.

Daily expenses incurred within the vicinity of the Contractor employee's primary work site shall not be reimbursed.

3.4 Incidental Expenses

Payments for tolls, parking charges, cab fares can be reimbursed with proper documentation. Reasonable laundry and dry cleaning expenses will be allowed if travel is over a period of 5 consecutive days. Additionally, reasonable gratuities may be reimbursed if itemized.

Expenses for entertainment and personal convenience items such as alcohol, in-room movies, reading materials and clothing are not reimbursable.

3.5 Daily Allowance and Lodging Allowance for Extended Travel

Travel during which a Contractor remaining at one work location for 30 days or more in any calendar year months shall be considered an extended travel assignment. The 30 days begins on the first day at the work location. The Contractor's return home for weekends does not break the continuity of an extended travel assignment.

The maximum reimbursable rate for extended travel assignments will be the lesser of actual costs of lodging (housekeeping, utilities and furniture rental), meals, and incidentals (as previously outlined above) or 60% of the maximum rate established in the U. S. General Services Administration (GSA) Federal Travel Regulation Domestic Per Diem Rates and the U.S. Department of State Foreign Per Diem Rates in U.S. Dollars.

All extended travel must be approved in advance by the Aviation Director or designee prior to Contractor committing to any extended lodging arrangement.

	T 1		4 .	A town and
4.	20	ocation	A ccie	tance
т.	110	location	LISSIS	tante

4.1 Requirements

Relocation assistance is generally not provided to Contractors. However, in rare Aviation Department agreements, relocation of key personnel may be allowed for long term capital projects. The expenses related to the Contractor employee relocation must be budgeted in advance at the time the agreement is signed. Additionally, all requests must be approved by the Aviation Director in advance of offering any relocation assistance to a Contractor employee. The request must include a justification why this position could not be filled by hiring an employee locally and why the assistance is needed. Evidence will be required demonstrating the efforts made to hire the employee locally. Any relocation assistance will be limited based on the type of employee as explained below.

4.2 Limitations

Relocation assistance will only be considered when a Contractor employee is required to change his/her place of residence more than 50 miles because of work location and the employee's duties are deemed in the best interest of the Aviation Department agreement requirements. Once the relocation assistance is approved, the employee shall receive reimbursement for the lesser of the actual documented necessary and reasonable relocation expenses or the maximum allowable assistance based on type of employee as defined below:
Page 36 of 43

4.3 Allowable Expenses In General

Relocation assistance will only be paid for reasonable expenses of moving household goods and personal effects (including storage expenses), and travel expenses to a new residence. The cost of traveling will only include the shortest and direct route available by conventional transportation. Any expenses incurred for additional overnight stays or side trips for sightseeing purposes will not be reimbursed.

4.4 Travel Expenses by Car

Use of personal vehicle to relocate the household goods and personal effects will be reimbursed at the lesser of:

- Actual expenses for gas and oil for the personal vehicle, if accurate records are maintained for these expenses, or
- The standard mileage reimbursement rate for moving expenses, as the Internal Revenue Service regulations.

In either method, parking fees and tolls paid as a part of the relocation will be reimbursed. Reimbursement will not be allowed for general repairs, general maintenance, insurance, or depreciation on the vehicle.

4.5 Household Goods and Personal Effect Expenses

Relocation assistance will be allowed for the cost of packing, crating, and transporting household goods and personal effects. Reimbursement will also be allowed for costs of connecting or disconnecting utilities required because of moving the household goods, appliances, or personal effects.

4.6 Storage Expenses

Relocation assistance will be allowed for reasonable costs of storing and insuring household goods and personal effects within any period of 30 consecutive days after the day the household goods and personal effects are moved from the former home and before their delivery to the new home.

4.7 Travel Expenses

Relocation assistance will be allowed for reasonable costs of transportation and lodging for the Contractor employee and members of their household while traveling from their former home to their new home. This will include reasonable lodging expenses that do not exceed one day in the area of the former home.

4.8 Non-reimbursable Relocation Expenses

Relocation assistance will not extend to the following types of expenses:

- · Any part of the purchase price of the new home.
- Expenses of buying or selling a home (including closing costs, mortgage fees, and points).
- Expenses of entering into or breaking a lease.
- Home improvements to help sell the former residence.
- Loss on the sale of the former residence.

- Mortgage penalties.
- · Real estate taxes.
- · Refitting of carpet and/or draperies.
- Return trips to former residence.
- · Security deposits of any kind.
- Storage charges except as defined above.
- · Registration fees for automobile license plates, tags, etc.
- Fees associated with acquiring a Texas driver's license.

4.9 Relocation Assistance Recovery

If the City of San Antonio has paid for relocation assistance to a Contractor's employee and the employee leaves the Contractor's employment before six (6) months of relocation, the City will be entitled to recovery the full amount of the relocation assistance paid from Contractor.

5. Miscellaneous Expenses

5.1 General

Miscellaneous expenses that are ordinary and necessary to accomplish the official business purpose of the trip are reimbursable. Receipts are required for all miscellaneous expenses. The most common of these expenses are as follows:

- Use of computers, printers, faxing machines, and scanners.
- Postage and delivery.
- · Office supplies specific to the project.

Expenses that will not be reimbursed will be items for personal use or items that do not have a direct business reason or benefit to the project. Examples of these expenses are:

- Business gifts.
- Snacks or other entertainment items for staff meetings and/or meetings with sub-Contractors.
- Mileage expense for purchase of items where the direct project related item purchased was not the sole reason for the trip.
- · Carrying cases for cell phones or computers.
- Items that could be used on more than one project.

5.2 Telephone Calls

Telephone charges should be made per a calling plan with reasonable calling rates. If City, in its sole determination, finds that a calling plan is unreasonable, City may reimburse Contractor at a rate that City determines to be reasonable. Claims for phone call require a statement of the date, person called, phone number, and business reason for the call.

Personal phone calls are not reimbursable.

5.3 Local Business Meetings

Costs associated with local business meetings must be reasonable and have a direct business reason for the City of San Antonio. Local business meeting exceeding \$150 must be approved in advance of the scheduled meeting. As stated in previous sections, entertainment is not reimbursable. If alcohol is served at the business meeting this will deem the event as a social event and the entire event will not be reimbursable.

Meals served at an approved business meeting event will be reimbursed at the lesser of the actual cost or the daily per diem rate as specified by GSA for that particular meal. The GSA has established per diem meal rates by breakfast, lunch and dinner. Facility charges associated with this event must be reasonable and approved in advance.

6. Travel Expense Settlement

6.1 Reimbursement

A travel expense statement must be prepared and submitted with the appropriate supporting documents. At a minimum, the expense statement should be in a legible format consistent with business standards and must contain the following elements:

- · Name of Contractor being reimbursed.
- Name of Contractor employee that incurred the expenses.
- · Dates covered in the expense report.
- · Business reason for incurring expenses on behalf of City.
- · Legible format and consistent with business standards.

All required receipts must be legible and submitted with the expense statement. If required receipts cannot be obtained or have been lost a statement providing the reason for the unavailability or loss should be noted. In the absence of a satisfactory explanation, the amount involved will not be reimbursed.

Because lodging receipts may include non-reimbursable charges, lodging will not be reimbursed without a copy of the receipt or facsimile document containing itemized charges for the room, e.g., taxes, telephone, etc. from the hotel.

Expenses should be itemized chronologically according to the nature and type of travel expense (i.e. airfare, hotel, meals, etc.). The completed and supported travel expense statement should be submitted in the first billing cycle following the incurrence of the expense.

6.2 Right to Audit

The City reserves the right to audit actual expenses. Expenses will be reimbursed in accordance with the procedures setout herein at actual cost within the limits and requirements established by this policy or, if applicable, the Agreement.

EXHIBIT 4

FEDERAL AVIATION ADMINISTRATION MANDATED CONTRACT CLAUSES

Consultant shall include the contract provisions contained in this Exhibit 4 in every subcontract, including procurements of materials and leases of equipment. Consultant will take action with respect to any subcontract or procurement as City or the Federal Aviation Administration may direct as a means of enforcing such provisions including sanctions for noncompliance.

As used in this Exhibit, the terms "contractor" or "Contractor" shall refer to "Consultant".

I. GENERAL CIVIL RIGHTS PROVISIONS

The contractor agrees to comply with pertinent statutes, Executive Orders and such rules as are promulgated to ensure that no person shall, on the grounds of race, creed, color, national origin, sex, age, or disability be excluded from participating in any activity conducted with or benefiting from Federal assistance.

This provision binds the contractor and subtier contractors from the bid solicitation period through the completion of the contract. This provision is in addition to that required of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964.

II. TITLE VI CLAUSES COMPLIANCE WITH NONDISCRIMINATION REQUIREMENTS

During the performance of this contract, the contractor, for itself, its assignees, and successors in interest (hereinafter referred to as the "contractor") agrees as follows:

- Compliance with Regulations: The contractor (hereinafter includes consultants) will comply
 with the Title VI List of Pertinent Nondiscrimination Acts And Authorities, as they may be
 amended from time to time, which are herein incorporated by reference and made a part of this
 contract.
- 2. Non-discrimination: The contractor, with regard to the work performed by it during the contract, will not discriminate on the grounds of race, color, or national origin in the selection and retention of subcontractors, including procurements of materials and leases of equipment. The contractor will not participate directly or indirectly in the discrimination prohibited by the Nondiscrimination Acts and Authorities, including employment practices when the contract covers any activity, project, or program set forth in Appendix B of 49 CFR part 21.
- 3. Solicitations for Subcontracts, Including Procurements of Materials and Equipment: In all solicitations, either by competitive bidding, or negotiation made by the contractor for work to be performed under a subcontract, including procurements of materials, or leases of equipment, each potential subcontractor or supplier will be notified by the contractor of the contractor's obligations under this contract and the Nondiscrimination Acts And Authorities on the grounds of race, color, or national origin.

- 4. Information and Reports: The contractor will provide all information and reports required by the Acts, the Regulations, and directives issued pursuant thereto and will permit access to its books, records, accounts, other sources of information, and its facilities as may be determined by the sponsor or the Federal Aviation Administration to be pertinent to ascertain compliance with such Nondiscrimination Acts And Authorities and instructions. Where any information required of a contractor is in the exclusive possession of another who fails or refuses to furnish the information, the contractor will so certify to the sponsor or the Federal Aviation Administration, as appropriate, and will set forth what efforts it has made to obtain the information.
- 5. Sanctions for Noncompliance: In the event of a contractor's noncompliance with the Non-discrimination provisions of this contract, the sponsor will impose such contract sanctions as it or the Federal Aviation Administration may determine to be appropriate, including, but not limited to:
 - Withholding payments to the contractor under the contract until the contractor complies;
 and/or
 - b. Cancelling, terminating, or suspending a contract, in whole or in part.
- 6. Incorporation of Provisions: The contractor will include the provisions of paragraphs one through six in every subcontract, including procurements of materials and leases of equipment, unless exempt by the Acts, the Regulations and directives issued pursuant thereto. The contractor will take action with respect to any subcontract or procurement as the sponsor or the Federal Aviation Administration may direct as a means of enforcing such provisions including sanctions for noncompliance. Provided, that if the contractor becomes involved in, or is threatened with litigation by a subcontractor, or supplier because of such direction, the contractor may request the sponsor to enter into any litigation to protect the interests of the sponsor. In addition, the contractor may request the United States to enter into the litigation to protect the interests of the United States.

III. TITLE VI LIST OF PERTINENT NONDISCRIMINATION ACTS AND AUTHORITIES

During the performance of this contract, the contractor, for itself, its assignees, and successors in interest (hereinafter referred to as the "contractor") agrees to comply with the following non-discrimination statutes and authorities; including but not limited to:

- Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (42 U.S.C. § 2000d et seq., 78 stat. 252), (prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color, national origin);
- 49 CFR part 21 (Non-discrimination In Federally-Assisted Programs of The Department of Transportation—Effectuation of Title VI of The Civil Rights Act of 1964);
- The Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970, (42 U.S.C. § 4601), (prohibits unfair treatment of persons displaced or whose property has been acquired because of Federal or Federal-aid programs and projects);
- Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, (29 U.S.C. § 794 et seq.), as amended, (prohibits discrimination on the basis of disability); and 49 CFR part 27;

- The Age Discrimination Act of 1975, as amended, (42 U.S.C. § 6101 et seq.), (prohibits discrimination on the basis of age);
- Airport and Airway Improvement Act of 1982, (49 USC § 471, Section 47123), as amended, (prohibits discrimination based on race, creed, color, national origin, or sex);
- The Civil Rights Restoration Act of 1987, (PL 100-209), (Broadened the scope, coverage and
 applicability of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, The Age Discrimination Act of 1975 and
 Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, by expanding the definition of the terms "programs
 or activities" to include all of the programs or activities of the Federal-aid recipients, subrecipients and contractors, whether such programs or activities are Federally funded or not);
- Titles II and III of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, which prohibit discrimination on
 the basis of disability in the operation of public entities, public and private transportation systems,
 places of public accommodation, and certain testing entities (42 U.S.C. §§ 12131 12189) as
 implemented by Department of Transportation regulations at 49 CFR parts 37 and 38;
- The Federal Aviation Administration's Non-discrimination statute (49 U.S.C. § 47123) (prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color, national origin, and sex);
- Executive Order 12898, Federal Actions to Address Environmental Justice in Minority
 Populations and Low-Income Populations, which ensures non-discrimination against minority
 populations by discouraging programs, policies, and activities with disproportionately high and
 adverse human health or environmental effects on minority and low-income populations;
- Executive Order 13166, Improving Access to Services for Persons with Limited English
 Proficiency, and resulting agency guidance, national origin discrimination includes discrimination
 because of limited English proficiency (LEP). To ensure compliance with Title VI, you must
 take reasonable steps to ensure that LEP persons have meaningful access to your programs (70
 Fed. Reg. at 74087 to 74100);
- Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, as amended, which prohibits you from discriminating because of sex in education programs or activities (20 U.S.C. 1681 et seq).

IV. FEDERAL FAIR LABOR STANDARDS ACT

All contracts and subcontracts that result from this solicitation incorporate by reference the provisions of 29 CFR part 201, the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA), with the same force and effect as if given in full text. The FLSA sets minimum wage, overtime pay, recordkeeping, and child labor standards for full and part time workers.

The contractor has full responsibility to monitor compliance to the referenced statute or regulation. The contractor must address any claims or disputes that arise from this requirement directly with the U.S. Department of Labor – Wage and Hour Division.

V. OCCUPATIONAL SAFETY AND HEALTH ACT OF 1970

All contracts and subcontracts that result from this solicitation incorporate by reference the requirements of 29 CFR Part 1910 with the same force and effect as if given in full text. Contractor must provide a work environment that is free from recognized hazards that may cause death or serious physical harm to

the employee. The contractor retains full responsibility to monitor its compliance and their subcontractor's compliance with the applicable requirements of the Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970 (20 CFR Part 1910). Contractor must address any claims or disputes that pertain to a referenced requirement directly with the U.S. Department of Labor – Occupational Safety and Health Administration.